
  

APPROVED 5-6-15  
Regular Meeting of Casco Township Planning Commission 

March 4, 2015 - 7:00 PM 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Bruce Barker, Lewis Adamson, Daniel Fleming, David Campbell, Paul Macyauski, 
and Judy Graff    
ABSENT:   Dian Liepe was excused 
STAFF PRESENT:  Sue West, Recording Secretary; Alfred Ellingsen, Zoning Administrator 
ALSO PRESENT:  Daniel Cooper, Patrick Mckearnan and Jeff Leach 

 
1.  Call to order and review of agenda.  Meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm.  There were no changes to 

the agenda. 
 

2. Approval of minutes of 2/4/15 Regular Meeting and 2/7/15 Special Meeting.   Motion by Fleming, 
supported by Macyauski, to approve the Minutes of the February 4, 2015 Regular Meeting, as written.  
All in favor, MSC.  The Minutes of the February 7, 2015 Special Meeting were not available and will be 
approved at the April 8, 2015 meeting. 
 

3. Report from the Township Board Representative – Graff reported on the February 16, 2015 Township 
Board Meeting as follows: 

 
a. Kurt Katje is the new Officer.  He will be working from 5 pm to 5 am; 3 days on/2 days 

off.  This schedule will continue until April, 2015 at which time the Township Board can 
decide if they wish to make any changes 

b. At the April, 2015 Meeting, a final decision will be made regarding how to spend the 
Township’s Road Mileage funds. 

c. The Township Board approved making a request on behalf of the residents to the 
County Drain Commission to make a new district to solve the drainage problem on 71st 
Street, as well as 107th. 

d. The Township approved the sale of two lots that the Township owned due to 
nonpayment of taxes to Gerald Becker.  Each lot sold for $100.00. 

e. SHAES is considering a year round/area wide policy regarding fireworks.  The Township 
Board will review the proposed policy. 

f. The cheapest bid of $22,000.00 for the cemetery equipment storage building was 
accepted.  Daniel Cooper, of 7023 107th Ave., South Haven, MI, asked if the accepted bid 
was local.  Ellingsen stated that he believes it came from the Fennville, MI area. 

 
4. Report from the ZBA Representative -  Macyauski reported that a Variance was granted to property on 

“B” Avenue to allow an addition to be built.  The lot coverage will now be 25.7%.  Macyauski further 
stated that three requests will be heard later this month for properties located on 62nd St., Blue Star 
Hwy., and Adams Road. 

  
 



 
5. Report from Water/Sewer representative  - Adamson reported as follows: 

 
a. Things are going well.  There is approximately $50,000.00 more in the checking account 

now compared to this time last year.  The spring bond payment will be made. 
b. Discussions are still being had regarding funding depreciation.    
c. There have been two in-direct connections made.  17 RUEs are needed this fiscal year 

and there have been only 10 so far.  Adamson further stated that an additional 7 will be 
hard to get.  Chairman Barker asked if that 17 was needed from only Casco Township 
and Adamson answered that South Haven is included.    Adamson further stated that 
any commercial construction in South Haven would certainly help.  Patrick Mckearnan, 
of 100 North Shore Drive-North, South Haven, MI, stated that the building behind Arby’s 
in South Haven will be a Good Will Store.   

d. Graff asked when will Meijer and Aldi’s actual usage be compared to their estimates.  
Adamson answered 1 year after hook-up and will therefore not be done in this fiscal 
year. 

e. Graff inquired as to the status of the mandatory hook-ups.  Adamson answered that the 
matter is still in the hands of the attorney.  Graff stated frustration with the fact that 
someone can get away with being hooked-up and still not paying.  Adamson stated that 
due to a recent sale of a home, another incident of someone being hooked-up and not 
paying was discovered. 

f. Patrick Mckearnan asked what is the approximate cost of a new construction hook-up.  
Adamson answered $20,000.00.  Mr. Mckearnan asked what is the approximate base 
monthly cost and Adamson answered around $80 to $90. 

 
6. Resolutions requiring Planning Commission action:  None 

 
7. New Business-  Small Homes – Duplexes:   

 
a. Chairman Barker stated that he had a conversation with Attorney Bultje and was 

informed that Lots of Record are on the Zoning Maps. 
b. Much discussion was had regarding duplexes, which included the following: 

i. Chairman Barker stated that he believes that from previous discussions, there is 
a desire to allow duplexes and that he believes the questions that come up are 
lot sizes and building sizes. 

ii. Macyauski asked if duplexes are currently allowed.  Ellingsen stated that they 
are, but only in a small area. 

iii. Ellingsen stated that building codes are different for duplexes. 
iv. Chairman Barker asked if a duplex would have two separate hook-ups.  Ellingsen 

answered yes. 
v. Chairman Barker asked if only one side could be sold.  Ellingsen answered that it 

could if the proper process was followed. 
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vi. Chairman Barker asked if we currently have any duplexes.  Ellingsen answered 
that he does not know of any. 

vii. Ellingsen stated that a duplex has only one tax bill. 
viii. Chairman Barker stated that duplexes are very common in the bigger cities for 

residential housing. 
ix. Campbell stated that there are some subdivisions where restrictions are listed 

on the property deeds, including that only a single family dwelling can be placed 
on the property.  Further, Campbell stated that some deeds only state that 
there are restrictions, but do not list what the restrictions are.    Macyauski 
asked if copies of deeds should be made a part of the site plan so that any 
restrictions are known.  Ellingsen answered that he did not believe deeds should 
be made part of site plans.   Fleming asked if there is any official way of catching 
these restrictions.  Ellingsen stated that there currently is not.  Graff stated that 
she believes it is not the Township’s responsibility to catch these restrictions 
and Chairman Barker and Ellingsen agreed.  Ellingsen stated that if one property 
owner in one of these subdivisions does not comply with the restrictions, he 
could be sued by another property owner and that this would not involve the 
Township.  Chairman Barker stated that he does not believe that the rest of the 
Township shouldn’t be allowed to have a duplex because some subdivisions do 
not allow them.  Patrick Mckearnan indicated that he does not understand why 
the Township would be concerned if a Deed includes restrictions that are bigger 
than the Township’s requirements.  Graff agreed.    Campbell stated that the 
Township should not issue a permit for something that is restricted on the 
subject property’s deed.   Campbell also stated that the title work to the 
property would list all restrictions.   

x. Chairman Barker asked Ellingsen if duplexes could be allowed in all districts.  
Ellingsen stated that they could and that size would be an issue to consider.  
Chairman Barker asked if allowing duplexes would change the required lot sizes.  
Ellingsen stated that it would not. 

xi. Macyauski asked if allowing duplexes would allow the 25% maximum lot 
coverage to be exceeded.   Ellingsen stated that it would not. 

xii. Adamson asked for clarification on what is a duplex compared to an addition.  
Ellingsen stated that the common wall in a duplex must meet a specific fire code 
where an addition does not.  Further, an addition is considered part of the same 
home/conditional space.   

xiii. Campbell stated that it seems to him that since no one is asking for a duplex, 
there really is no need to make a change. 

xiv. Campbell asked what are the advantages to a duplex other than the fact that 
you have two meters.  Ellingsen stated that some people use duplexes as 
rentals. 

xv. Fleming stated that he does not see why duplexes shouldn’t be allowed. 
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xvi. Campbell referred to Liepe’s e-mail regarding wanting to keep the Township a 
certain way.  Campbell further commented on Liepe’s e-mail and stated that the 
South Haven Tribune (see Attachment 3) has talked about luring visitors into 
residents by the way the community is.  Campbell stated that Matt Super made 
the comment that allowing duplexes would open up a can of worms.  Campbell 
further stated that he believes people have been invited to live in this area 
under the current Ordinances for a long time now. 

xvii. Macyauski stated that there is currently a way for someone who has the lot size 
and wants to make an investment to build a duplex. 

xviii. Dan Cooper stated that he believes duplexes should be allowed and that there 
are other reasons to build a duplex other than for an investment.  Macyauski 
responded by saying that there is a process that a person can go through to be 
allowed to build a duplex.  Patrick Mckearnan stated that he doesn’t believe 
most people realize there is a process to allow a duplex.  Ellingsen stated that 
this is not a situation that comes up often. 

xix. Patrick Mckearnan stated that he believes that Dan Cooper has a good point 
that should be given more consideration. 

xx. Jeff Leach, of 6454 111th Ave., South Haven, MI, asked if his son could build a 
duplex on his five acres.  Ellingsen stated that he could through site plan 
approval. 

xxi. Campbell asked if overlay zones would be an answer and Ellingsen stated that 
this is not an issue for overlay zones. 

xxii. Ellingsen stated that most townships allow duplexes. 
xxiii. Dan Cooper stated that if the 25% maximum lot coverage requirement and the 

setback requirements are met, a duplex should be allowed. 
xxiv. Macyauski stated that if duplexes were allowed in certain areas along the 

lakeshore, he believes parking would be a bigger problem. 
xxv. Fleming asked if anyone is against allowing duplexes in the AG District.  

Chairman Barker answered no.  Fleming asked if anyone is against allowing 
duplexes in the rural district.  Chairman Barker answered no.  Fleming asked 
where is the problem.  Macyauski answered in the low density areas. 

xxvi. Chairman Barker stated that he would like Ellingsen to write a proposal to allow 
duplexes in all zoning districts and that same could be discussed at the next 
meeting.   Macyauski asked if Patrick Hudson would need to be involved in 
writing this proposal.  Ellingsen answered that he didn’t think so.   

xxvii. Campbell asked if the 1,000 sq. footage requirement could be split for a duplex.  
Ellingsen stated that a duplex is a 2 family dwelling, each requiring the 1,000 sq. 
foot minimum. 

xxviii. Campbell stated that he does not believe the Township should go down the 
path of allowing duplexes in all districts 

xxix. Chairman Barker asked all the Commissioners whether or not they think 
Ellingsen should draw up a proposal allowing duplexes in all areas for further 
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review.  Commissioners answered as follows:  Chairman Barker – yes, Fleming – 
yes, Adamson - yes, but that he is not sure it is needed, Campbell – no, 
Macyauski – no, Graff – no.  Chairman Barker stated that since there is a tie, no 
further action by the Planning Commission should be taken at this time. 

c. Regarding Small/Tiny Homes: 
i. Chairman Barker read e-mails from Dian Liepe dated February 10, which also 

included a response from Graff, stating Liepe’s thoughts regarding small/tiny 
homes.  Same is attached hereto as Attachment 1. 

ii. Graff summarized her e-mail dated February 18, 2015 regarding documentaries 
she saw on television about small/tiny homes.  Same is attached hereto as 
Attachment 2.  Graff further stated that these documentaries made it apparent 
to her that young people have different needs from older people and that 
different people have different monetary reasons for the types of homes they 
want. 

iii. Macyauski stated that stick built small/tiny houses can be attractive and as long 
as the 25% lot coverage requirement is met and as long as they are on a 
foundation, they should be allowed.  Chairman Barker asked Macyauski if he 
believes they should be allowed in all districts and Macyauski answered yes. 

iv. Fleming stated that as long as building codes are met, he believes small/tiny 
homes should be allowed.   

v. Fleming asked if there are minimum requirements for room sizes.  Ellingsen 
stated that there are.  Macyauski stated that by code, the only required rooms 
are a kitchen, a bathroom and a bedroom.   Fleming then stated that the 
building code could then set the minimum building size. 

vi. Campbell stated that he believes that allowing small/tiny homes would not be 
good for the existing property owners.    

vii. Fleming asked how it is determined what harm is done to the people who don’t 
want to look at small/tiny homes compared to those who want them. 

viii. Macyauski stated that there are currently some old homes that are small and 
that they are being maintained. 

ix. Campbell stated that after all this time, we shouldn’t now make this change and 
that he is against moving forward on this issue.  

x. Campbell submitted a copy of an article from the South Haven Tribune dated 
February 15, 2015 for review.  Same is attached hereto as Attachment 3. 

 
 

8. Old Business:   Review Special Joint Training Meeting 
 

9. Public Comment:  Chairman Barker asked for further public comment.  Patrick Mckearnan submitted 
two drawings of small homes (attached hereto as attachment 4) that meet code.  Mr. Mckearnan 
further stated that he has a nice home that meets all his and his wife’s need and that it is 850 sq. foot 
which wouldn’t meet the current Ordinance.  He further stated that he talked with a Tax Assessor and 
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was informed that they first make their assessment based on the property value and then consider the 
value of the home.   Mr. Mckearnan also stated that residents have had to comply with the current 
Ordinances all this time and that this hasn’t been an issue because people usually want to build bigger, 
not smaller.  Mr. Mckearnan also believes that small/tiny homes should be allowed for environmental 
reasons.  Campbell stated that he respects Mr. Mckearnan’s opinions, but disagrees.   Jeff Leach stated 
that he believes a person should be allowed to build a small/tiny home if they wish. 
 
 Motion to adjourn by Campbell, 2nd by Macyauski.  Meeting adjourned at 9:04 pm 
 
Minutes by Susan West, Recording Secretary 
 
Next Meeting:  April 8, 2015 at 7:00 pm 
 
 
Attachment 1:  E-mails from Dian Liepe dated February 10, which also include a response from Graff 
Attachment 2:  E-mail from Graff dated February 18, 2015 regarding tiny homes 
Attachment 3:  Copy of an article from the South Haven Tribune dated February 15, 2015  
Attachment 4:  Two drawings from Patrick Mckearnan of house floor plans for small homes that meet 
code 
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